Integrating Vertical Programs into Primary Health Care

A DECISION-MAKING APPROACH FOR POLICYMAKERS

Michael Chaitkin, Nathan Blanchet, Yanfang Su, Rebecca Husband, Pierre Moon, Andrea Rowan, Steve Gesuale, Candice Hwang, Paul Wilson, and Kim Longfield

Acknowledgments

This paper was prepared by a research team at Results for Development (R4D) and Population Services International (PSI). The authors would like to thank Ariana Childs Graham, Adeel Ishtiaq, Marty Makinen, Meghan O'Connell, Kelly Saldana, Susan Sparkes, and Beth Tritter for their comments on drafts of the paper; Cheryl Cashin and Meredith Kimball for helping to shape our early vision for the study; and Morgan Benson and Katie Shepherd for research assistance on the evidence review.

The authors are grateful to the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation for supporting this study, with special thanks to Katie Porter and all of the foundation staff members who participated in our Lunch and Learn session on September 18, 2018, in Seattle.

Results for Development (R4D) is a leading nonprofit global development partner. We collaborate with change agents around the world—government officials, civil society leaders, and social innovators—to create strong systems that support healthy, educated people. We help our partners move from knowing their goal to knowing how to reach it. We combine global expertise in health, education, and nutrition with analytic rigor, practical support for decision-making and implementation, and access to peer problem-solving networks. Together with our partners, we build self-sustaining systems that serve everyone and deliver lasting results. Then we share what we learn so others can achieve results for development too.

www.R4D.org

Population Services International (PSI) is a global nonprofit organization focused on the encouragement of healthy behavior and the affordability of health products. PSI was founded in 1970 to improve reproductive health using commercial marketing strategies and has expanded to work in over 50 countries in the areas of malaria, family planning, HIV, diarrhea, pneumonia, and sanitation. A hallmark of PSI is a commitment to the principle that health services and products are most effective when they are accompanied by robust communications and distribution efforts that help ensure wide acceptance and proper use. PSI works in partnership with local governments, ministries of health, and local organizations to create health solutions that are built to last.

www.psi.org

Copyright © 2019 Results for Development 1111 19th Street NW, Suite 700 Washington, DC 20036

Suggested citation: Chaitkin, Michael, Nathan Blanchet, Yanfang Su, Rebecca Husband, Pierre Moon, Andrea Rowan, Steve Gesuale, Candice Hwang, Paul Wilson, and Kim Longfield. *Integrating Vertical Programs into Primary Health Care: A Decision-Making Approach for Policymakers*. Washington, DC: Results for Development, 2019.

Contents

Introduction	1
What Do We Mean by Integration?	2
What Does the Evidence Show About Integration?	3
Elements of Effective Integration	3
A Five-Step Decision-Making Process	4
Step 1. Articulate the Objectives of Integration	5
Step 2. Understand the Status Quo	6
Step 3. Identify Options	9
Step 4. Assess Options and Make Decisions	11
Step 5. Monitor Implementation and Make Adjustments	12
Conclusion	
Annex: Case Studies of Integration Efforts in South Africa and Ethiopia	14
South Africa: Integrating a Vertical HIV Program into the PHC System	14
Ethiopia: Integrating a Vertical Podoconiosis Program into the PHC System	
Endnotes	
References	21

Introduction

Since the Alma Ata Declaration of 1978¹—a sweeping manifesto endorsed by more than 100 countries that affirmed a universal right to health—governments, global health experts, and donors have grappled with the tension between expanding access to health services through primary health care (PHC) systems and building on gains made by health need–specific, or "vertical," programs, such as those for HIV, malaria, and family planning.

The debate has further intensified over the past two decades with the growth of international funding for disease-specific programs in low- and middle-income countries, spurred by the HIV/AIDS epidemic and shaped by the 2000–2015 UN Millennium Development Goals. Faced with weak health systems in many countries and motivated by a desire for measurable results, many donor-financed initiatives have created structures and systems that, to varying degrees, have stood apart from the broader health system in the countries where they operate. These efforts have often included separate supply chains, financing sources, monitoring and evaluation (M&E) systems, and even facilities and staff.

While many of these donor-driven initiatives have produced remarkable results—for example, substantially reducing the burdens of malaria, childhood illnesses, and maternal mortality; slowing the spread of HIV; and increasing the use of modern contraception—new challenges and aspirations are forcing a broad reappraisal of how they are funded and organized.

Critics have argued that donor-funded vertical programs have in some cases weakened the capacity of health systems by diverting scarce resources, especially skilled staff. Champions of disease-specific programs have themselves recognized that the structural weaknesses of health systems can hamper the delivery of vital interventions. Another consideration is the dramatic rise in noncommunicable diseases such as cancer, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes in all but the poorest countries, which has led to an urgent need for preventive services and continuity of care that many health systems are ill-equipped to provide.

Discussions about integrating vertical programs into broader health systems have become increasingly urgent as more countries have committed to moving toward universal health coverage (UHC) and as many of them, especially those entering middle-income status, have prepared to take on more financial responsibility for health care as donor funding phases out.

The UHC movement has strengthened advocacy for integration in service delivery and its enabling systems and inputs,² particularly following the Global Conference on Primary Health Care, which marked the 40th anniversary of the Alma Ata Declaration. Another impetus for integration is to ensure equitable financing for and access to a range of services, not just those offered by a handful of privileged programs. Countries are also increasingly cognizant of fiscal constraints and are eager to increase health system efficiency, including through integration.

This paper offers practical guidance for policymakers who need to make decisions about whether and how to integrate specific vertical programs into their country's health system, with a focus on PHC. It discusses what the evidence shows about the successes and failures of such efforts, considerations for policymakers when making decisions about integration, and ways to balance potential gains and losses. It also proposes use of a tool called the PHC Conceptual Framework for characterizing the relationship between a vertical program and the broader system and exploring the potential opportunities and constraints that come with integration. The Annex includes brief case studies from South Africa and Ethiopia illustrating how the PHC Conceptual Framework can help policymakers understand integration efforts. Two other, more detailed case studies about ongoing integration efforts in Ghana and Malawi are available online at <u>r4d.org/integrating-vertical-programs</u>.

What Is Primary Health Care?

This paper defines *primary health care* as the provision of outpatient preventive, promotive, and curative care, with a focus on health interventions that address a country's main health challenges. PHC includes services such as family planning, prenatal care, immunizations, smoking deterrence, mental health services, and treatments for common diseases such as respiratory and childhood illnesses. PHC also ideally includes referrals and coordination with higher levels of care at secondary and tertiary facilities. In this paper, we use the term *PHC system* to refer to elements of the health system—whether public or private—that are primarily dedicated to supplying and facilitating the use of PHC services. Of course, many such functions are shared across the health system and are not confined to PHC.

What Do We Mean by Integration?

Given the many uses of the term *integration* in health care research and practice, it is important to define the term as it applies specifically to our discussion about integrating vertical programs into health systems. In this paper, we use the term to describe the process by which a disease- or health need– specific program shares more of its components, or shares them more fully, with the broader system. This is distinct from other types of integration, such as the "vertical integration" of health service delivery across levels of care. It is also more expansive than the concept of "integrated service delivery," which typically focuses on providing a full range of health services in the same location or ensuring that individual health workers can deliver a broad array of services to patients.

At one extreme are minimally integrated vertical programs. For example, in some countries the United States President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) has funded single-purpose HIV facilities run by nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) with a dedicated workforce, financing, supply chain, and M&E policies that are separate from the rest of the system. Similarly, some tropical disease programs that focus on mass drug administration have had few, if any, links to the rest of PHC delivery.

More commonly, vertical programs share some components with the broader system. For example, immunization programs rely primarily on PHC facilities and staff for service delivery but may also conduct separate campaigns or operate dedicated supply chain and distribution systems due to special cold chain requirements. Malaria diagnosis and treatment in public-sector facilities is usually substantially integrated into PHC, but bed net distribution for malaria prevention is typically not. Family planning services generally have integrated components (such as some form of counseling and provision of some, usually short-acting, contraceptive methods) as well as nonintegrated components (including dedicated social marketing of certain methods and demand creation efforts).

The process of integrating a vertical program into the PHC system can affect just one element of the program or it can be more complex, involving reorganization of leadership, financing, supply chains, service delivery, and more. Some health needs require more sophisticated or specialized care than is available in PHC settings, so integration efforts must consider both existing and needed linkages

between PHC providers and specialists, whether in small practices or larger secondary- and tertiary-level facilities.

What Does the Evidence Show About Integration?

Researchers have used a wide variety of methods to identify and analyze the effects of integrating vertical programs into PHC systems. Most use specific indicators to allow comparison across different service delivery models. A substantial amount of qualitative literature explores the factors that enable or hinder effective integration, and several systematic reviews of these studies have been conducted.

In our own review of approximately 100 peer-reviewed and other published studies dating back to the 1970s, we found numerous claims about the virtues of integrating vertical programs or specific functions of vertical programs into PHC systems, some validated through rigorous quantitative evaluations. Overall, however, the evidence is mixed.

In some cases, integration has yielded clear benefits to the vertical program by increasing access to or the quality of priority services. Examples include integrating management of childhood illnesses into PHC delivery in Bangladesh³ and the addition of nutrition, infection control, and family planning to routine services in India.⁴

Integration has improved PHC performance in some countries. For example, adding basic HIV care to Rwandan PHC centers may have contributed to increased utilization of key preventive services, especially in reproductive health.⁵ In Zimbabwe, deploying multidisciplinary mentor teams in PHC clinics and communities improved diagnostic accuracy, HIV and tuberculosis testing rates, and prenatal careseeking.⁶

In other settings, vertical programs have outperformed more integrated approaches in achieving disease- or need-specific outcomes. In Nepal, women served by village health workers who focused narrowly on family planning and immunization demonstrated greater family planning knowledge and intention to use contraceptives than those served by health workers offering a broader range of PHC services.⁷ Routine PHC services may simply not effectively address some health needs. For example, Cambodia's vitamin A supplementation coverage rate decreased after transitioning from campaign-style distribution during national immunization days to reliance on community- and facility-based services.⁸

Importantly, the quantitative literature focuses predominantly on service delivery, with less attention paid to measuring the impact of integrating the governance or financing mechanisms of vertical programs with those of PHC systems.

Elements of Effective Integration

A 2017 review of 206 quantitative, qualitative, and mixed-methods studies published between January 1980 and June 2015 revealed several key elements of effective service integration.⁹ They include the existence of information systems and management tools within the PHC system that can facilitate integrated clinical practice, as well as sufficient and appropriate space to provide services (balancing the need for patient convenience with patient privacy and safety from health risks).

Effective integration also requires coordination of efforts across the health system, not only in service delivery settings but also in operations and administration,¹⁰ health sector policies and strategies,¹¹ reporting and information systems,¹² and funding streams.^{13,14}

The research suggests several key considerations for governments and donors as they weigh whether and how to integrate vertical programs into PHC systems:

- **The context matters.** As with any health reform, a range of contextual factors will affect feasibility and potential impact. For integration, important factors are likely to include PHC system performance relative to vertical program performance, and the epidemiological trajectory of the health needs currently addressed by the vertical program.
- Integration may require tradeoffs. In some cases, integration can improve the reach, quality, and sustainability of critical disease-specific services. In other cases, integration may dilute political attention or funding for specific health needs, thereby slowing the expansion of coverage compared with what might be attainable through a vertical program.
- Integration should go beyond service delivery. A range of program and system components, including governance and financing, should be included in integration efforts. The key components—either as enablers of integration or points of vulnerability—will depend on the health need and the country context.
- Integration can be incremental. A well-functioning health system is a prerequisite for effective integration, so countries can start with program components that the broader health system is prepared to absorb while investing in system functions that need further strengthening before they can sustain activities that are currently carried out by vertical programs.

A Five-Step Decision-Making Process

Policymakers will rarely have definitive empirical evidence on whether or how to integrate vertical programs into PHC systems, but we suggest a series of guiding principles and steps for PHC integration decisions. These are informed by the literature, our own experience studying and consulting on health reform efforts in varied contexts, and the integration case studies in the Annex.

We propose five steps for policymakers to follow in their integration-related decision-making. (See Figure 1.) These steps should be embedded in routine policy and planning processes.

- 1. Articulate the objectives of integration.
- 2. Understand the status quo.
- 3. Identify integration options.
- 4. Assess the options and make decisions.
- 5. Monitor implementation and make adjustments.



Figure 1. Five Steps for Decision-Making on Integrating Vertical Programs into PHC Systems

Embedding Integration Decision-Making in Routine Policy and Planning Processes

Few countries seamlessly coordinate policy and planning across all health programs. A frequent byproduct of vertical programs is the further fragmentation of policy development and planning. This is especially common with externally financed programs, whose donors often insist on special coordinating bodies for individual diseases or health needs. Because integration implicates more than the program in question, integration-related deliberation and decision-making should not be limited to these special forums.

Instead, countries should include integration on the agendas of sector-level bodies that oversee health reform efforts, and the dialogue should include senior health and finance officials and other parties who are involved in service delivery, policymaking, financing, information systems, procurement, distribution, and other relevant areas. Engaging this array of actors can help ensure that integration decisions are aligned with the country's health sector and health financing strategies, including efforts to create or scale up national health insurance schemes in pursuit of UHC and initiatives in areas such as the health workforce.

If a platform for this breadth of dialogue does not yet exist, the need to make integration-related decisions could provide the impetus for creating one.

Step 1. Articulate the Objectives of Integration

No matter what spurs the integration debate, proponents will need to express their aims in relation to widely embraced objectives, such as increased utilization, efficiency, quality, or equity of health services. Many countries are already pursuing some or all of these objectives under the aegis of UHC, while

others have alternative or complementary reform efforts with a specific focus, such as health care for rural and poor populations.

The World Health Organization and others have argued that the most efficient health systems avoid parallel or duplicative systems for service delivery, financing, generation of health-related human and physical capital, and stewardship,¹⁵ which has led countries to seek ways to reduce overlapping functions as part of their broader health reforms.

Policymakers who are interested in integration should be able to clearly explain how it will contribute to broader health objectives, such as improved efficiency, while also understanding how various constituencies will evaluate integration proposals. Health sector stewards and PHC advocates may be most interested in systemwide effectiveness and efficiency, while vertical program implementers, advocates, and funders may be most concerned with the needs of the populations their programs serve. For example, the HIV community will seek to understand how integration will accelerate progress toward the UNAIDS 90-90-90 targets,^{*} and family planning advocates will ask how integration will help countries fulfill their FP2020 commitments.[†]

Once they clarify their objectives, policymakers should marshal government, civil society, and donor resources to analyze what integration would require in practice and identify the likely enablers and risks throughout the health system and the vertical program in question.

Vertical Programs and Urgent Health Needs

Vertical programs often arise to address urgent and underaddressed health needs. When these needs remain pressing, any integration plan should ensure comparable or enhanced access to key services. Examples include addressing unmet need for modern contraception, malaria bed net coverage in highly endemic areas, and continuous HIV treatment.

In other cases, the need may have declined, either because of the program's success or because of underlying epidemiological trends, so it may be possible to suspend blanket coverage of certain measures and rely instead on careful surveillance and case management strategies that are more easily integrated into the PHC system. This is true of malaria in many areas where elimination has been achieved, as well as of certain tropical diseases such as leprosy, lymphatic filariasis, and trachoma. As their burden declines, some diseases may also be seen as lower priorities than when programs were created to combat them.

Step 2. Understand the Status Quo

Programs that are considered vertical can differ considerably in how vertical they really are. Many already share components or functions with other programs or with the broader health system, and those components and functions can be shared to varying degrees. Consequently, in some contexts the integration discussion may be about whether and how to further integrate rather than whether to integrate in the first place.

^{*} The aim is for 90% of all people living with HIV to know their status, 90% of those who know their status to be on sustained antiretroviral therapy, and 90% of those receiving therapy to achieve viral suppression. See http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/documents/2017/90-90-90.

[†] See <u>http://www.familyplanning2020.org/</u> for more details.

Characterizing the current relationship between the vertical program and the PHC system is critical to integration decisions because it helps clarify options. In some cases, the discussion will be about the shared use of health facilities and human resources. In others, it will be about financing and benefits policies, such as bringing vertically funded services into the national health insurance scheme's essential services package.

Understanding the status quo requires examining how the program relates to the health system's various functions. For this purpose, we propose using a tool such as the PHC Conceptual Framework¹⁶ developed by the Primary Health Care Performance Initiative (PHCPI).[‡] (See Figure 2.) The PHC Conceptual Framework lays out the typical elements of a PHC system and is used by many governments, technical partners, and donors to track and compare PHC system performance. The framework is also broadly applicable to most vertical programs. The framework's System, Inputs, and Service Delivery elements (columns A, B, and C) are most relevant to integration decision-making; the Outputs and Outcomes elements (columns D and E) can be useful for evaluating whether integration has achieved the objectives defined in step 1.



Figure 2. PHC Conceptual Framework

Note: This figure is reproduced from the PHCPI website. The dotted line surrounding Service Delivery is part of the original figure and has no specific meaning in this paper.

Not every element of the framework will be relevant in every context, and sometimes it will be useful to break down certain elements into more detailed subcategories. For example, when examining the program and broader health workforce (B4), policymakers may want to specifically analyze pre- and inservice training, distribution of workers across geographies and levels of care, distribution of skills and responsibilities across cadres, and so forth. Some elements may be more applicable to certain health

[‡] Other, similar approaches are also available and can be valuable. We prefer the PHCPI's framework because it is more systematic and detailed than others.

areas than others; for example, demand creation (C1.d) is an essential component of family planning programs. It may also be useful to frame analysis and dialogue more neutrally than the framework does. For example, the framework's idea of "Team-based care organization" (C2.a) includes a normative preference for team-based care over other possible ways to organize service delivery, whereas a more neutral approach would be to compare how a health program's services are organized compared with other programs.

For any given element, policymakers will need to ask a handful of key questions, as illustrated here using the payment systems element of health financing (A2.a) as an example:[§]

- To what extent are payments for the program's services embedded in payment systems for PHC services more generally, and in what ways do they stand apart?
- How might payment for the program's services be more integrated so the health system's overall payment function for PHC can operate more effectively or efficiently, such as through the consolidation of multiple contracts between the government purchaser and the service providers?
- How might payment for the program's services be more integrated so the health system's overall payment function promotes more effective and efficient delivery of PHC services?
- What factors might enable or constrain more integrated payment systems?
- What risks might arise from integrating payment systems, both to the health system and to populations the vertical program serves?

We tested this approach by applying it to the integration of family planning programs into PHC in Ghana and Malawi. (The resulting detailed case studies are available at r4d.org/integrating-vertical-programs.) As a sample of our findings in Ghana, Figure 3 depicts how we used the framework to catalog key integration enablers and constraints in the System and Inputs components. (Earlier in the case study, we describe to what extent each part of the family planning program is already integrated into the corresponding component or function of the broader health system.) System-related enablers for integration include the government's commitment to integrating family planning into PHC and plans to account for family planning in reimbursements under the National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS). System-related constraints include donor influence over the direction of family planning programming (because of the funds they contribute for service delivery and commodities) and delays in NHIS reimbursements to providers and patients. The Inputs-related enablers are the inclusion of public, private, and faith-based facilities under NHIS and special training in family planning for providers down to the level of Community-based Health Planning and Services (CHIPS) areas. Constraints include separate data collection and quality assurance systems across health areas and delays in NHIS reimbursements, which result in facilities being unable to procure family planning commodities and therefore unable to offer patients informed choice.

[§] Our approach is similar to that presented in Sparkes et al. (2017), but their focus on the four health system functions (service delivery, financing, generation of human and physical resources/inputs, and stewardship/governance) may not encourage as much granularity in analysis or dialogue as the PHC Conceptual Framework.

Figure 3. Key Integration Enablers and Constraints in Ghana (System and Inputs Components)



Note: All comments are from interviews with health sector stakeholders in Ghana.

In addition to examining the program in relation to the broader system, it may also be useful to look at the relative strengths of individual functions and components of vertical programs and health systems. For example, vertical programs—especially those funded by donors—typically have strong planning, monitoring, and oversight to satisfy requirements linked to their dedicated funding. They also often engage more effectively with nonstate service providers than does the rest of the system. These strengths may provide models that the PHC system could adopt.

This detailed analysis of the status quo can be helpful in identifying integration options and fostering dialogue, but it should not be used as an algorithm for decision-making. It should be compiled alongside other contextual information, including the trajectory of health needs the vertical program currently addresses and whether the program will be subject to any donor-defined transition or graduation processes.

Step 3. Identify Options

The next step is to develop a set of options, which might range from maintaining the status quo to completely integrating any standalone components of a vertical program with the PHC system. Many options will be partial or incremental, such as bringing some separate program functions more fully into the PHC system while retaining some dedicated components. For example, one option might be to move responsibility for disease-specific services from single-function facilities to general-purpose PHC clinics

but keep medicine supply chains separate if the vertical program's supply chain is high-performing and the impact of stockouts would be particularly damaging.

When developing options, policymakers should consider the private sector, particularly if the vertical program in question already makes use of nonstate providers. In most countries, health financing strategies already include efforts to tap the private sector's considerable service delivery capacity. But many countries lack experience in purchasing health services from private providers on a broad scale.

Donors that support vertical programs often channel funds and technical support to NGOs and civil society organizations that deliver essential services to target populations. An integration and donor graduation strategy that sustains these contracting relationships while shifting the purchaser role to the government—even with external funding at the outset—could contribute to broader health system strengthening.

No matter their focus, integration options should be laid out in detail so all stakeholders have a clear understanding of what will change and what will stay the same, including in terms of institutional and individual roles and responsibilities, flow of funds, and accountability mechanisms. This will enable analysis of how these changes might affect patient experience and access, staff training and workload, program performance, costs, and overall system efficiency.

An example of this approach is a feasibility study on HIV financing integration in South Africa that mapped differences between HIV and the rest of PHC in the governance and oversight of funds.¹⁷ The study yielded five scenarios for how HIV financing and its relationship to other PHC funding could evolve in a proposed national health insurance system. Figure 4 depicts the five scenarios along two dimensions of interest to South Africa's National Department of Health and National Treasury: the extent of the national government's influence over HIV funds in an otherwise devolved health financing system, and the degree of integration of financing into a common funding pool for HIV and other PHC services. The government's proposed National Health Insurance Fund (NHIF), in the top right of the figure, would fully integrate all health financing into a single, nationally managed pool. The scenarios were useful to stimulate debate among government officials, and South Africa has since taken steps toward two of the scenarios by broadening the HIV expenditure earmark—also called a ring-fence—to include tuberculosis and community outreach services under a common financing and oversight framework (scenario 4) and by budgeting for a small-scale pilot of contracting PHC services, including for HIV, from private-sector general practitioners (scenario 5).



Figure 4. Scenarios from a Feasibility Study on HIV Financing Integration in South Africa

Source: Chaitkin et al. (2016)

Note: NHIF = national health insurance fund; PES = provincial equitable share; PHIF = provincial health insurance fund

Step 4. Assess Options and Make Decisions

It may be tempting to try to assess options based on estimated costs and benefits, but in most cases the evidence will be insufficient to make reliable estimates without at least testing and rigorously evaluating a number of reforms, keeping in mind that the effects of integration can be difficult to isolate and measure. Moreover, even if benefits and costs could be estimated, a narrow focus on maximizing the benefit-cost ratio would likely be politically fraught.

These realities signal the need for a consultative approach to decision-making that recognizes an array of considerations—technical, practical, fiscal, and political—and helps policymakers build support for whatever actions they decide to take. One increasingly popular approach in setting health priorities is multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA),^{18,19,20,21} which embraces many considerations, including costbenefit, feasibility, social values and preferences, and budget impact. Such an approach also allows for an incremental and adaptive integration process that includes M&E measures and taking corrective action as needed. Decision-makers can also borrow principles of "robust decision making" from the fields of financial and environmental risk management. In the face of competing predictions about the future or divergent values, robust decision-making can emphasize minimizing regret across a range of stakeholders alongside or even ahead of maximizing gains.²²

This may be especially useful given the serious and often unforeseen risks associated with integration, such as the possibility of major disruptions to the interventions previously implemented by a vertical program. These deserve special consideration, although no constituency should have absolute veto

power over integration decisions. On this basis, vertical program components that are critical to the provision of vital services might be left untouched in the earlier stages of integration, affording time for the system to build its capacity to absorb these program functions without a reduction in access or quality.

Vertical programs have both domestic and global constituencies, including within the health system, that have sufficient power to influence reforms. Vertical program constituencies, particularly those with external financial backing, may reasonably wonder what they will gain from integration. Integration proponents must therefore ensure that reforms will address underlying health system deficiencies that could constrain performance. Increased investment by donors in shoring up critical health system functions will enhance the likelihood of successful integration.

Meanwhile, donors are likely to face ethically challenging choices as they phase out support in favor of domestic ownership of disease-specific efforts. Some gold-standard programs may simply not be financially sustainable from a domestic perspective. Additionally, many countries may not place a priority on the health needs of populations served by vertical programs, who are often marginalized—or even criminalized—based on their identity, behavior, or occupation. Donors and global advocates must prepare for the likelihood that countries will only partially integrate or minimally sustain externally funded programs, opting for the components that are most politically acceptable or affordable. This reality has led some to call for donors to engage earlier and more assertively in "tough talk" with governments.²³ When advocacy fails, donors will have to decide whether their desire to phase out support outweighs their desire to see coverage levels maintained or expanded.

Step 5. Monitor Implementation and Make Adjustments

In rare instances, an argument can be made for rapid, wholesale integration, such as with the unexpected withdrawal of donor funding or an unusually fast rollout of a new national health insurance system. But the impetus for integration is typically foreseeable, and changes to the health system and funding landscape typically unfold more gradually. Consequently, it is important to monitor each stage of integration to determine whether the desired results are being achieved, identify obstacles to smooth implementation, provide early warning of any adverse effects, and make adjustments—or even reverse course—as needed.

Additionally, given shortcomings in the existing evidence base, future integration efforts present an opportunity to better measure the effects of different integration approaches and document the most promising ways to plan, sequence, and implement reforms. Countries would be prudent to build a more robust evidence base for themselves, which donors should support in order to draw lessons that are applicable across countries and programs.

The Ghana and Malawi case studies illustrate naturally incremental integration processes. In both countries, some of the integration steps have been completed, while others are in process or are still awaiting implementation.

Conclusion

As low- and middle-income countries undertake health system reforms to more equitably deliver health services and protect citizens from catastrophic health expenditures, they face important choices about the future of existing vertical programs, including whether, when, and how to integrate them into the broader health system. Arguments abound for more fully integrating vertical programs into the PHC

system, citing opportunities to increase the reach of priority interventions, consolidate parallel or duplicative functions, and bolster the system's ability to serve individuals' health needs more holistically.

Such integration is not without risk to the outcomes that vertical programs aim to deliver. Vertical program constituencies can be wary of relying on broader health systems, which often fall short of their promise to provide high-quality, coordinated care that meets individual, community, and population health needs. Some disease-specific advocates also resist integrated approaches for fear that they will dilute political attention and funding for their own priorities.

This paper offers a middle path—a way to think about integration that goes beyond all-or-nothing or allat-once approaches. We propose that the integration of vertical programs into PHC systems can be an incremental and deliberative part of routine health reform. Health systems and vertical programs are rarely monolithic; we therefore promote careful analysis of their constituent parts and open acknowledgment of health system weaknesses that may jeopardize outcomes when vertical program functions are absorbed into the larger system.

The Ghana and Malawi case studies at <u>r4d.org/integrating-vertical-programs</u> and the Ethiopia and South Africa case studies in the Annex illustrate the analytical and deliberative value of our approach. We will continue our engagement in selected countries to further validate and improve on this approach.

Annex: Case Studies of Integration Efforts in South Africa and Ethiopia

This annex presents brief examples from South Africa (HIV) and Ethiopia (podoconiosis) to illustrate how the PHC Conceptual Framework provides a useful structure for understanding past integration efforts. Detailed case studies about ongoing integration efforts for family planning in Ghana and Malawi, which include insights from health sector experts and other key stakeholders, are available online at r4d.org/integrating-vertical-programs.

All four of the case studies refer to the conceptual framework developed by the Primary Health Care Performance Initiative (PHCPI), which was introduced earlier in this paper and is reproduced again below. The framework helps pinpoint the parts of the health system that have been most important to the integration process.



South Africa: Integrating a Vertical HIV Program into the PHC System

The HIV epidemic has ravaged South Africa due to denial and inaction by the government in the first two decades of the epidemic and despite an otherwise fairly developed PHC system. By 2009, South Africa accounted for 17% of the world's HIV infections despite having only 0.7% of the world's population.²⁴

Mounting pressure from activists, clinicians, researchers, and the international community led to a dramatic policy change in 2003, in which the South African government committed to public provision of antiretroviral therapy (ART).²⁵ A highly vertical system was introduced that provided all HIV care at nationally accredited ART sites within general clinics and hospitals.²⁶ The program was described as "a vertical programme *par excellence*, separately and centrally financed, run by separate antiretroviral personnel mainly or exclusively assigned to the task, conducted in physically separate areas or sections of facilities, and with segregated filing, registering, and recording systems."²⁷ By 2008, the country had 362 such sites.²⁸ Between 2004 and 2009, the number of patients receiving ART in South Africa increased from an estimated 47,500 to 912,000,²⁹ a nearly 20-fold increase. However, that accounted for only half of HIV-infected South Africans.³⁰

In 2009, the National Department of Health announced that ART services would be integrated into all PHC service sites³¹ and that ART initiation would shift from doctors to ART-certified nurses, a change that was shown to be safe in a large-cluster randomized trial in Free State province.³² This reform led to an increase in the number of ART-certified nurses from 250 in February 2010 to 10,000 in April 2012.³³ By 2013, the government reported that 3,000 facilities were initiating ART—nearly all of the health facilities in the country.³⁴

In this case, change began with a clear PHC policy initiative from a national health authority (A1.a in the PHC Conceptual Framework) to address the need to expand ART access (A3). Some changes were made to existing facility infrastructure (B2), depending on whether a facility had a centralized waiting room or an existing separate structure for HIV services.

A 2013 study showed that the integration effort was associated with improved survival of HIV-positive individuals needing ART.³⁵ Other benefits included an increase in confidentiality and reduction of stigma for HIV patients³⁶ when they shared the same waiting area as other patients³⁷ and were not subject to identifiers of their status such as differently colored patient files.³⁸ Quantitative evidence from the Free State showed that PHC service delivery remained mostly unchanged by the integration and massive scale-up of ART provision within PHC.³⁹ Some health care workers reported that integration increased their job satisfaction and morale.⁴⁰

But new challenges emerged, as reported in a number of qualitative studies, including increased workloads for health care staff.⁴¹ A study in Free State found that staff-to-patient ratios remained the same while consultation times increased and vertical HIV reporting requirements remained unchanged.⁴² Parallel reporting structures for HIV were seen as duplicative and burdensome.⁴³ A 2015 study reported that increased consultation times and higher staff workload resulted in longer patient wait times,⁴⁴ which could lead to interrupted treatment in places where wait times could last most of a day.⁴⁵ Another challenge was that some nurses preferred to specialize in a certain area of care, and patients sometimes expressed a preference for seeing a nurse with expertise in HIV care.⁴⁶

From the standpoint of the PHC Conceptual Framework, surveillance systems (A3.a) were already in place from the vertical program, but a failure to integrate them with PHC information systems at the facility level (C2.c) led to inefficiencies and heavier workloads for health workers. Task shifting from physicians to nurses greatly increased provider availability in general (C4.a) and the existing cadre of nurses received specialized training (C4.b) in ART provision, but long wait times (C3.c) sometimes hindered access (C3).

Ethiopia: Integrating a Vertical Podoconiosis Program into the PHC System

Podoconiosis is a form of elephantiasis (lymphodema) that afflicts barefoot subsistence farmers who are in long-term contact with irritant red clay of volcanic origin.⁴⁷ The disease has been particularly neglected because it is noncommunicable and rarely fatal.⁴⁸ Fundamentally a disease of poverty, it can be easily prevented by wearing shoes and ensuring regular foot hygiene,⁴⁹ but about 4 million people are believed to be affected worldwide,⁵⁰ up to a quarter of them in Ethiopia.⁵¹

In 2011, four NGOs launched small-scale interventions in endemic areas to address podoconiosis in Ethiopia, reaching an estimated 12% of districts but a mere 3% of total cases.⁵² That same year, the National Podoconiosis Action Network (NaPAN) was established with NGO funding to coordinate the four implementing NGOs, raising the number of managed cases to 6% by 2013.⁵³ NaPAN secured further

external funding and worked with the Ministry of Health to begin podoconiosis management services in dozens of health centers.⁵⁴

PHC systems have long been weak in Ethiopia. In 2009, the country had only 0.25 nurses or midwives per 100,000 population and only one-tenth that number of doctors⁵⁵—low numbers even by developing country standards. The maternal mortality rate was a staggering 676 per 100,000 in 2011, representing 30% of all deaths of women ages 15 to 49.⁵⁶ In 2005, Ethiopia was among 10 countries that contributed to two-thirds of newborn deaths worldwide.⁵⁷

In 2013, the Ministry of Health released a National Master Plan for Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs), including podoconiosis among eight priority NTDs to address during the 2013–2015 period. The plan called for joint mapping of podoconiosis and lymphatic filariasis (LF), a mosquito-borne parasitic infection that also causes lymphodema,⁵⁸ because they require similar treatment.⁵⁹ Since 2013, the national health management information system has used one indicator for the number of patients treated for lymphodema, reported by cause if known.⁶⁰ In 2016, the country released an integrated care and disability prevention guideline for both conditions, which formed the basis of a three-day lymphodema management course for government health workers.⁶¹ The Ministry of Health has been expanding services for both lymphodema causes across endemic areas; as of 2017, 29% of endemic districts had government health facilities that provided podoconiosis services.⁶²

The process and effects of these integration efforts are still unfolding, but several insights are already available. First, mapping LF and podoconiosis together resulted in roughly halving the estimated cost of mapping each condition separately.⁶³ Second, the presence of health experts experienced in lymphodema management was beneficial to the expansion of podoconiosis services through health worker training.⁶⁴ It is worth noting that this service provision expansion did not happen by merging two isolated vertical disease programs. A comprehensive national NTD plan was formulated for eight tropical diseases, and LF and podoconiosis were integrated together into primary care in co-endemic areas due to the overlap in their treatments. This integration has proceeded using guidelines and health worker training developed by health workers experienced with these conditions.

From the standpoint of the PHC Conceptual Framework, the Ministry of Health created a clear national plan (A1.a) whose first step was to map (A3.a) endemic areas for each disease. An indicator for lymphodema-treated patients was included in the national health information management system (B3). Treatment guidelines were developed (A1.b), health workers were trained (B4), and services were expanded in endemic districts (C3.b).

Endnotes

¹ "Declaration of Alma-Ata." 1978. <u>http://www.who.int/publications/almaata_declaration_en.pdf</u>.

² Bitton, Asaf, Hannah L. Ratcliffe, Jeremy H. Veillard, Daniel H. Kress, Shannon Barkley, Meredith Kimball, Federica Secci, et al. 2017. "Primary Health Care as a Foundation for Strengthening Health Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 32 (5): 566–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-016-3898-5</u>.

³ El Arifeen, Shams, Lauren S. Blum, D.M. Emdadul Hoque, Enayet K. Chowdhury, Rasheda Khan, Robert E. Black, Cesar G. Victora, and Jennifer Bryce. 2004. "Integrated Management of Childhood Illness (IMCI) in Bangladesh: Early Findings from a Cluster-Randomised Study." *The Lancet* 364 (9445): 1595–1602.

⁴ Taylor, Carl E., and Robert L. Parker. 1987. "Integrating PHC Services: Evidence from Narangwal, India." *Health Policy and Planning* 2 (2): 150–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/2.2.150</u>.

⁵ Price, Jessica E., Jennifer Asuka Leslie, Michael Welsh, and Agnès Binagwaho. 2009. "Integrating HIV Clinical Services into Primary Health Care in Rwanda: A Measure of Quantitative Effects." *AIDS Care* 21 (5): 608–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09540120802310957</u>.

⁶ Levine, Jonathan B. 2017. "How to Do More with Less: The Case for Integrating Health Services in Rural Africa." Hwange, Zimbabwe: Wild4Life Health. <u>https://wild4lifehealth.org/more-with-less.pdf</u>.

⁷ Tuladhar, J.M., and John Stoeckel. 1982. "The Relative Impacts of Vertical and Integrated FP/MCH Programs in Rural Nepal." *Studies in Family Planning* 13 (10): 275–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1965850</u>.

⁸ Deitchler, Megan, Ellen Mathys, John Mason, Pattanee Winichagoon, and Ma Antonia Tuazon. 2004. "Lessons from Successful Micronutrient Programs Part II: Program Implementation." *Food and Nutrition Bulletin* 25 (1): 30–52.

⁹ Topp, Stephanie M., Seye Abimbola, Rohina Joshi, and Joel Negin. 2017. "How to Assess and Prepare Health Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries for Integration of Services—A Systematic Review." *Health Policy and Planning*, December. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czx169</u>.

¹⁰ Unger, Jean-Pierre, Pierre De Paepe, and Andrew Green. 2003. "A Code of Best Practice for Disease Control Programmes to Avoid Damaging Health Care Services in Developing Countries." *International Journal of Health Planning and Management* 18 (S1): S27–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hpm.723</u>.

¹¹ Jenkins, Rachel, Caleb Othieno, Stephen Okeyo, Julyan Aruwa, James Kingora, and Ben Jenkins. 2013. "Health System Challenges to Integration of Mental Health Delivery in Primary Care in Kenya- Perspectives of Primary Care Health Workers." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (September): 368. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-368</u>.

¹² Uebel, Kerry, Andy Guise, Daniella Georgeu, Christopher Colvin, and Simon Lewin. 2013. "Integrating HIV Care into Nurse-Led Primary Health Care Services in South Africa: A Synthesis of Three Linked Qualitative Studies." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (May): 171. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-171</u>.

¹³ Hope, Rebecca, Tamil Kendall, Ana Langer, and Till Bärnighausen. 2014. "Health Systems Integration of Sexual and Reproductive Health and HIV Services in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Scoping Study." *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes (1999)* 67 (Suppl 4): S259–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000000381</u>.

¹⁴ Mutemwa, Richard, Susannah Mayhew, Manuela Colombini, Joanna Busza, Jackline Kivunaga, and Charity Ndwiga. 2013. "Experiences of Health Care Providers with Integrated HIV and Reproductive Health Services in Kenya: A Qualitative Study." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (January): 18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-18</u>.

¹⁵ Sparkes, Susan, Antonio Duran, and Joseph Kutzin. 2017. "A System-Wide Approach to Analysing Efficiency across Health Programmes." *Health Financing Diagnostics & Guidance 2*. Geneva: World Health Organization. <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254644/1/9789241511964-eng.pdf?ua=1</u>.

¹⁶ Primary Health Care Performance Initiative. "PHCPI Conceptual Framework." <u>https://improvingphc.org/phcpi-conceptual-framework</u>.

¹⁷ Chaitkin, Michael, Teresa Guthrie, Neetu Hariharan, Adeel Ishtiaq, Aparna Kamath, Nathan J. Blanchet, and Robert Hecht. 2016. "HIV Financing Integration on the Road to National Health Insurance in South Africa: Policy Scenarios and Feasibility Analysis." Pretoria: UNAIDS.

¹⁸ Glassman, Amanda, Ursula Giedion, Yuna Sakuma, and Peter C. Smith. 2016. "Defining a Health Benefits Package: What Are the Necessary Processes?" *Health Systems & Reform* 2 (1): 39–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/23288604.2016.1124171.

¹⁹ Kim, Hyun-Joo, Young-Joo Kim, Da-Jin Park, Danny Liew, and YongJoo Rhee. 2017. "Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA) in Health Technology Assessment: Review of Literature on MCDA Methodology and Decision Criteria," 16.

²⁰ Thokala, Praveen, Nancy Devlin, Kevin Marsh, Rob Baltussen, Meindert Boysen, Zoltan Kalo, Thomas Longrenn, et al. 2016. "Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis for Health Care Decision Making—An Introduction: Report 1 of the ISPOR MCDA Emerging Good Practices Task Force." *Value in Health* 19 (1): 1–13.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2015.12.003.

²¹ Youngkong, Sitaporn, Rob Baltussen, Sripen Tantivess, Adun Mohara, and Yot Teerawattananon. 2012. "Multicriteria Decision Analysis for Including Health Interventions in the Universal Health Coverage Benefit Package in Thailand." *Value in Health* 15 (6): 961–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2012.06.006</u>.

²² Kalra, Nidhi, Stéphane Hallegatte, Robert Lempert, Casey Brown, Adrian Fozzard, Stuart Gill, and Ankur Shah.
 2014. "Agreeing on Robust Decisions: New Processes for Decision Making Under Deep Uncertainty." World Bank Policy Research Working Papers 6096 (June). <u>https://doi.org/10.1596/1813-9450-6906</u>.

²³ Flanagan, Kelly, Hannah Rees, Hanna Huffstetler, Kaci Kennedy McDade, Gavin Yamey, Diana Gonzalez, and Robert Hecht. 2018. "Donor Transitions from HIV Programs: What Is the Impact on Vulnerable Populations?" The Center for Policy Impact in Global Health and Pharos Global Health Advisors.

²⁴ Mayosi, Bongani M., and Solomon R. Benatar. 2014. "Health and Health Care in South Africa—20 Years after Mandela," *New England Journal of Medicine* 371, no. 14 (October 2): 1344–53. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsr1405012.

²⁵ Rawat, Angeli. 2015. "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care: A Health System Approach in Free State South Africa." University of British Columbia.

https://open.library.ubc.ca/cIRcle/collections/ubctheses/24/items/1.0166171.

²⁶ Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

²⁷ Van Rensburg, Dingie. 2006. "The Free State's Approach to Implementing the Comprehensive Plan: Notes by a Participant Outsider." *Acta Academica* Suppl. 1 (January 1, 2006): 44–93.

²⁸ Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

²⁹ Johnson, L.F. 2012. "Access to Antiretroviral Treatment in South Africa, 2004 - 2011," *Southern African Journal of HIV Medicine* 13, no. 1 (January 1). <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/sajhivm/article/view/77233</u>.

³⁰ Mayosi, Bongani M. et al. 2012. "Health in South Africa: Changes and Challenges Since 2009." *The Lancet* 380, no. 9858 (December 8): 2029–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61814-5</u>.

³¹ Mathibe, Maphuthego D., Stephen J.H. Hendricks, and Anne-Marie Bergh. 2015. "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa." *Curationis* 38, no. 1 (January): 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/CURATIONIS.V3811.1489</u>.

³² Lara Fairall et al. 2012. "Task Shifting of Antiretroviral Treatment from Doctors to Primary-Care Nurses in South Africa (STRETCH): A Pragmatic, Parallel, Cluster-Randomised Trial." *The Lancet* 380, no. 9845 (September 8): 889–98. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60730-2</u>.

³³ Bekker, Linda-Gail et al. 2014. "Provision of Antiretroviral Therapy in South Africa: The Nuts and Bolts." *Antiviral Therapy* (October 13). <u>https://doi.org/10.3851/IMP2905</u>.

³⁴ Bekker et al., "Provision of Antiretroviral Therapy in South Africa."

³⁵ Uebel, Kerry E., et al. 2013. "Integration of HIV Care into Primary Care in South Africa: Effect on Survival of Patients Needing Antiretroviral Treatment." *JAIDS Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes* 63, no. 3 (July 1): e94. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.0b013e318291cd08</u>.

³⁶ Uebel et al., "Integrating HIV Care into Nurse-Led Primary Health Care Services in South Africa"; Mathibe, Hendricks, and Bergh, "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa."

³⁷ Mathibe, Hendricks, and Bergh, "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa."

³⁸ Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

³⁹ Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

⁴⁰ Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

⁴¹ Mathibe, Hendricks, and Bergh, "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa"; Uebel et al., "Integrating HIV Care into Nurse-Led Primary Health Care Services in South Africa"; Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

⁴² Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

⁴³ Koivu, Annariina, et al. 2017. "Vertical Interventions and Parallel Structures: A Case Study of the HIV and Tuberculosis Health Information Systems in South Africa," *Journal of Health Informatics in Developing Countries* 11, no. 2 (September 21). <u>http://www.jhidc.org/index.php/jhidc/article/view/163</u>.

⁴⁴ Mathibe, Hendricks, and Bergh, "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa"; Rawat, "Integration of HIV Services into Primary Health Care."

⁴⁵ Mathibe, Hendricks, and Bergh, "Clinician Perceptions and Patient Experiences of Antiretroviral Treatment Integration in Primary Health Care Clinics, Tshwane, South Africa."

⁴⁶ Uebel et al., "Integrating HIV Care into Nurse-led Primary Health Care Services in South Africa."

⁴⁷ Sime, Heven, Kebede Deribe, Ashenafi Assefa, Melanie J. Newport, Fikre Enquselassie, Abeba Gebretsadik, Amha Kebede, et al. 2014. "Integrated Mapping of Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis: Lessons Learnt from Ethiopia." *Parasites & Vectors* 7, no. 1 (August 27): 397. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1756-3305-7-397</u>.

⁴⁸ Deribe, Kebede, Biruck Kebede, Belete Mengistu, Henok Negussie, Mesfin Sileshi, Mossie Tamiru, Sara Tomczyk, Fasil Tekola-Ayele, Gail Davey, and Amha Fentaye. 2017. "Podoconiosis in Ethiopia: From Neglect to Priority Public Health Problem." *Ethiopian Medical Journal* 55, no. Suppl 1: 65–74.

⁴⁹ Mengitsu, Belete, Oumer Shafi, Biruck Kebede, Fikreab Kebede, Dagemlidet T. Worku, Merce Herero, Michael French, et al. 2016. "Ethiopia and Its Steps to Mobilize Resources to Achieve 2020 Elimination and Control Goals for Neglected Tropical Diseases: Spider Webs Joined Can Tie a Lion." *International Health* 8, no. suppl 1 (March 1): i34–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/inthealth/ihw007</u>.

⁵⁰ Deribe et al., "Podoconiosis in Ethiopia."

⁵¹ Ministry of Health, Ethiopia. 2013. "National Master Plan for Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs) (2013-2015)." Addis Ababa: Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia.

https://ntdenvision.org/resource/ethiopia national master plan for neglected tropical diseases.

⁵² Ministry of Health, Ethiopia. "National Master Plan for Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs) (2013-2015)."

⁵³ Mengitsu et al., "Ethiopia and Its Steps to Mobilize Resources to Achieve 2020 Elimination and Control Goals for Neglected Tropical Diseases."

⁵⁴ Deribe et al., "Podoconiosis in Ethiopia."

⁵⁵ World Health Organization. 2018. "Global Health Observatory Data." <u>https://www.who.int/gho/en/</u>.

⁵⁶ Tarekegn, Shegaw Mulu, Leslie Sue Lieberman, and Vincentas Giedraitis. 2014. "Determinants of Maternal Health Service Utilization in Ethiopia: Analysis of the 2011 Ethiopian Demographic and Health Survey." *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth* 14, no. 1 (May 7): 161. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-14-161</u>.

⁵⁷ Yaya, Yaliso, Kristiane Tislevoll Eide, Ole Frithjof Norheim, and Bernt Lindtjørn. 2014. "Maternal and Neonatal Mortality in South-West Ethiopia: Estimates and Socio-Economic Inequality." *PLOS ONE* 9, no. 4 (April 30): e96294. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0096294.

⁵⁸ Sime et al., "Integrated Mapping of Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis."

⁵⁹ Deribe, Kebede, Biruck Kebede, Mossie Tamiru, Belete Mengistu, Fikreab Kebede, Sarah Martindale, Heven Sime, et al. 2017. "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 95, no. 9 (September 1): 652–56. <u>https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.16.189399</u>.

⁶⁰ Deribe et al., "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia."

⁶¹ Deribe et al., "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia."

⁶² Deribe et al., "Podoconiosis in Ethiopia."

⁶³ Deribe et al., "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia."

⁶⁴ Deribe et al., "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia."

References

- Atun, Rifat, Thyra de Jongh, Federica Secci, Kelechi Ohiri, and Olusoji Adeyi. 2010. "Integration of Targeted Health Interventions into Health Systems: A Conceptual Framework for Analysis." *Health Policy and Planning* 25 (2): 104–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czp055</u>.
- Bekker, Linda-Gail, George Alleyne, Stefan Baral, Javier Cepeda, Demetre Daskalakis, David Dowdy, Mark Dybul, et al. 2018. "Advancing Global Health and Strengthening the HIV Response in the Era of the Sustainable Development Goals: The International AIDS Society—Lancet Commission." *The Lancet* 392 (10144): 312–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31070-5.
- Bitton, Asaf, Hannah L. Ratcliffe, Jeremy H. Veillard, Daniel H. Kress, Shannon Barkley, Meredith Kimball, Federica Secci, et al. 2017. "Primary Health Care as a Foundation for Strengthening Health Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 32 (5): 566–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-016-3898-5</u>.
- Blanchet, Nathan J., Adeel Ishtiaq, and Nandini Ooman. 2014. "Integration of HIV Financing into Health Financing Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries: Conceptual Framework and Preliminary Findings." Report for the UNAIDS-World Bank Economic Reference Group's Technical Working Group on Sustainable Financing. Geneva: UNAIDS. <u>http://hiverg.org/pdf/publications/sf/integration_financing.pdf</u>.
- Blanchet, Nathan J., Ruth Kidane, and Marty Makinen, eds. 2015. UHC Primary Health Care Self-Assessment Tool. Joint Learning Network for Universal Health Coverage Primary Health Care Initiative. <u>http://www.jointlearningnetwork.org/resources/uhc-primary-health-care-self-assessment-tool</u>.
- Briggs, C. Jane, and Paul Garner. 2006. "Strategies for Integrating Primary Health Services in Middle- and Low-Income Countries at the Point of Delivery." In *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, edited by The Cochrane Collaboration. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003318.pub2</u>.
- Cashin, Cheryl, Danielle Bloom, Susan Sparkes, Hélène Barroy, Joseph Kutzin, and Sheila O'Dougherty. 2017. "Aligning Public Financial Management and Health Financing: Sustaining Progress Toward Universal Health Coverage." Health Financing Working Paper No. 17.1. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Chaitkin, Michael, Teresa Guthrie, Neetu Hariharan, Adeel Ishtiaq, Aparna Kamath, Nathan J. Blanchet, and Robert Hecht. 2016. "HIV Financing Integration on the Road to National Health Insurance in South Africa: Policy Scenarios and Feasibility Analysis." Pretoria: UNAIDS.
- Church, Kathryn, and Susannah H. Mayhew. 2009. "Integration of STI and HIV Prevention, Care, and Treatment into Family Planning Services: A Review of the Literature." *Studies in Family Planning* 40 (3): 171–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2009.00201.x</u>.

- Church, Kathryn, Alison Wringe, Simon Lewin, George B. Ploubidis, Phelele Fakudze, Integra Initiative, and Susannah H. Mayhew. 2015. "Exploring the Feasibility of Service Integration in a Low-Income Setting: A Mixed Methods Investigation into Different Models of Reproductive Health and HIV Care in Swaziland." *PLOS ONE* 10 (5): e0126144. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0126144</u>.
- Claeson, Mariam, C.G. Griffin, Timothy A. Johnston, Mildred McLachlan, Agnes Soucat, Adam Wagstaff, and Abdo Yazbeck. 2001. "Health, Nutrition and Population." *Chapter* 18: 211–12.
- Criel, Bart, Vincent De Brouwere, and Sylvie Dugas. "Integration of Vertical Programmes in Multi-Function Health Services." *Studies in Health Services Organisation & Policy*. Antwerp: ITG Press, 1997. <u>http://dspace.itg.be/bitstream/handle/10390/5001/1997shso0003.pdf</u>.
- Cueto, Marcos. 2004. "The Origins of Primary Health Care and Selective Primary Health Care." *American Journal of Public Health* 94 (11): 1864–74.
- "Declaration of Alma-Ata." 1978. <u>http://www.who.int/publications/almaata_declaration_en.pdf</u>.
- Deitchler, Megan, Ellen Mathys, John Mason, Pattanee Winichagoon, and Ma Antonia Tuazon. 2004. "Lessons from Successful Micronutrient Programs Part II: Program Implementation." Food and Nutrition Bulletin 25 (1): 30–52.
- Deribe, Kebede, Biruck Kebede, Belete Mengistu, Henok Negussie, Mesfin Sileshi, Mossie Tamiru, Sara
 Tomczyk, Fasil Tekola-Ayele, Gail Davey, and Amha Fentaye. "Podoconiosis in Ethiopia: From
 Neglect to Priority Public Health Problem." *Ethiopian Medical Journal* 55, no. Suppl 1 (2017): 65–74.
- Deribe, Kebede, Biruck Kebede, Mossie Tamiru, Belete Mengistu, Fikreab Kebede, Sarah Martindale, Heven Sime, et al. 2017. "Integrated Morbidity Management for Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis, Ethiopia." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 95, no. 9 (September 1): 652– 56. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.16.189399.
- Doherty, Tanya, Mickey Chopra, Mark Tomlinson, Nicholas Oliphant, Duduzile Nsibande, and John Mason. 2010. "Moving from Vertical to Integrated Child Health Programmes: Experiences from a Multi-Country Assessment of the Child Health Days Approach in Africa." *Tropical Medicine & International Health* 15 (3): 296–305. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3156.2009.02454.x</u>.
- Dudley, Lilian, and Paul Garner. 2011. "Strategies for Integrating Primary Health Services in Low- and Middle-Income Countries at the Point of Delivery." In *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, edited by The Cochrane Collaboration. Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003318.pub3.
- El Arifeen, Shams, Lauren S. Blum, D.M. Emdadul Hoque, Enayet K. Chowdhury, Rasheda Khan, Robert E. Black, Cesar G. Victora, and Jennifer Bryce. 2004. "Integrated Management of Childhood Illness (IMCI) in Bangladesh: Early Findings from a Cluster-Randomised Study." *The Lancet* 364 (9445): 1595–1602.
- Frenk, Julio. 2006. "Bridging the Divide: Comprehensive Reform to Improve Health in Mexico." *Lecture* for WHO Commission on Social Determinants of Health, Nairobi, June. <u>http://www.who.int/social_determinants/resources/frenk.pdf</u>.

- Gilbody, Simon, Paula Whitty, Jeremy Grimshaw, and Ruth Thomas. 2003. "Educational and Organizational Interventions to Improve the Management of Depression in Primary Care: A Systematic Review." JAMA 289 (23): 3145–51.
- Glassman, Amanda, Ursula Giedion, Yuna Sakuma, and Peter C. Smith. 2016. "Defining a Health Benefits Package: What Are the Necessary Processes?" *Health Systems & Reform* 2 (1): 39–50. https://doi.org/10.1080/23288604.2016.1124171.
- Grossman, Daniel, Maricianah Onono, Sara J. Newmann, Cinthia Blat, Elizabeth A. Bukusi, Starley B. Shade, Rachel L. Steinfeld, and Craig R. Cohen. 2013. "Integration of Family Planning Services into HIV Care and Treatment in Kenya: A Cluster-Randomized Trial." *AIDS* 27 (October): S77–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.0000000000035</u>.
- Haberlen, Sabina A., Manjulaa Narasimhan, Laura K. Beres, and Caitlin E. Kennedy. 2017. "Integration of Family Planning Services into HIV Care and Treatment Services: A Systematic Review." *Studies in Family Planning* 48 (2): 153–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sifp.12018</u>.
- Hirshon, Jon Mark, Nicholas Risko, Emilie J.B. Calvello, Sarah Stewart de Ramirez, Mayur Narayan, Christian Theodosis, and Joseph O'Neill for the Acute Care Research Collaborative at the University of Maryland Global Health Initiative. 2013. "Health Systems and Services: The Role of Acute Care." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 91 (5): 386–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.12.112664</u>.
- Hope, Rebecca, Tamil Kendall, Ana Langer, and Till Bärnighausen. 2014. "Health Systems Integration of Sexual and Reproductive Health and HIV Services in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Scoping Study." *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes (1999)* 67 (Suppl 4): S259–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.00000000000381</u>.
- Hsiao, William C. 2003. "What Is a Health System? Why Should We Care?" *Harvard School of Public Health, Working Paper* 33.
- Jenkins, Rachel, Caleb Othieno, Stephen Okeyo, Julyan Aruwa, James Kingora, and Ben Jenkins. 2013. "Health System Challenges to Integration of Mental Health Delivery in Primary Care in Kenya-Perspectives of Primary Care Health Workers." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (September): 368. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-368</u>.
- Kalra, Nidhi, Stéphane Hallegatte, Robert Lempert, Casey Brown, Adrian Fozzard, Stuart Gill, and Ankur Shah. 2014. "Agreeing on Robust Decisions: New Processes for Decision Making under Deep Uncertainty." World Bank Policy Research Working Papers 6096 (June). https://doi.org/10.1596/1813-9450-6906.
- Kerber, Kate J., Joseph E. de Graft-Johnson, Zulfiqar A. Bhutta, Pius Okong, Ann Starrs, and Joy E. Lawn.
 2007. "Continuum of Care for Maternal, Newborn, and Child Health: From Slogan to Service Delivery." *The Lancet* 370 (9595): 1358–69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61578-5</u>.
- Kim, Hyun-Joo, Young-Joo Kim, Da-Jin Park, Danny Liew, and YongJoo Rhee. 2017. "Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA) in Health Technology Assessment: Review of Literature on MCDA Methodology and Decision Criteria," 16.
- Kutzin, Joseph, Susan Sparkes, Agnès Soucat, and Hélène Barroy. 2018. "From Silos to Sustainability: Transition through a UHC Lens." *The Lancet*, October. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32541-8</u>.

- Levine, Jonathan B. 2017. "How to Do More with Less: The Case for Integrating Health Services in Rural Africa." Hwange, Zimbabwe: Wild4Life Health. <u>https://wild4lifehealth.org/more-with-less.pdf</u>.
- Lewin, Simon, John N. Lavis, Andrew D. Oxman, Gabriel Bastías, Mickey Chopra, Agustín Ciapponi, Signe Flottorp, Sebastian García Martí, Tomas Pantoja, and Gabriel Rada. 2008. "Supporting the Delivery of Cost-Effective Interventions in Primary Health-Care Systems in Low-Income and Middle-Income Countries: An Overview of Systematic Reviews." The Lancet 372 (9642): 928–39.
- Mengitsu, Belete, Oumer Shafi, Biruck Kebede, Fikreab Kebede, Dagemlidet T. Worku, Merce Herero, Michael French, et al. 2016. "Ethiopia and Its Steps to Mobilize Resources to Achieve 2020 Elimination and Control Goals for Neglected Tropical Diseases: Spider Webs Joined Can Tie a Lion." International Health 8, no. suppl 1 (March 1): i34–52. https://doi.org/10.1093/inthealth/ihw007.
- Ministry of Health, Ethiopia. "National Master Plan for Neglected Tropical Diseases (NTDs) (2013-2015)." 2013. Addis Ababa: Federal Democratic Republic of Ethiopia. <u>https://ntdenvision.org/resource/ethiopia_national_master_plan_for_neglected_tropical_disea_ses</u>.
- Mutemwa, Richard, Susannah Mayhew, Manuela Colombini, Joanna Busza, Jackline Kivunaga, and Charity Ndwiga. 2013. "Experiences of Health Care Providers with Integrated HIV and Reproductive Health Services in Kenya: A Qualitative Study." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (January): 18. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-18.
- Pope, Diana S., Andrea N. DeLuca, Paula Kali, Harry Hausler, Carol Sheard, Ebrahim Hoosain, Mohammed A. Chaudhary, David D. Celentano, and Richard E. Chaisson. 2008. "A Cluster Randomized Trial of Provider-Initiated (Opt-Out) HIV Counseling and Testing of Tuberculosis Patients in South Africa." Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes (1999) 48 (2): 190–95. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAI.0b013e3181775926.
- Powell Davies, Gawaine, Anna M. Williams, Karen Larsen, David Perkins, Martin Roland, and Mark F. Harris. 2008. "Coordinating Primary Health Care: An Analysis of the Outcomes of a Systematic Review." *Medical Journal of Australia* 188 (8): 65.
- Price, Jessica E., Jennifer Asuka Leslie, Michael Welsh, and Agnès Binagwaho. 2009. "Integrating HIV Clinical Services into Primary Health Care in Rwanda: A Measure of Quantitative Effects." *AIDS Care* 21 (5): 608–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09540120802310957</u>.
- Primary Health Care Performance Initiative. "The PHCPI Conceptual Framework." <u>https://improvingphc.org/phcpi-conceptual-framework</u>.
- Roberts, Marc, William Hsiao, Peter Berman, and Michael Reich. 2004. *Getting Health Reform Right: A Guide to Improving Performance and Equity*. Oxford University Press.
- Sepulveda, Jaime. 2006. "Foreword." In *Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries, 2nd Edition*, edited by Dean T. Jamison, Joel G. Breman, Anthony R. Measham, George Alleyne, Mariam Claeson, David B. Evans, Prabhat Jha, Anne Mills, and Philip Musgrove, xiii–xv. Washington, DC: Oxford University Press for The World Bank.
- Shade, Starley B., Sebastian Kevany, Maricianah Onono, George Ochieng, Rachel L. Steinfeld, Daniel Grossman, Sara J. Newmann, Cinthia Blat, Elizabeth A. Bukusi, and Craig R. Cohen. 2013. "Cost, Cost-Efficiency and Cost-Effectiveness of Integrated Family Planning and HIV Services:" AIDS 27 (October): S87–92. https://doi.org/10.1097/QAD.0000000000038.

- Shi, Leiyu, Marty Makinen, De-Chih Lee, Ruth Kidane, Nathan Blanchet, Hailun Liang, Jinghua Li, et al. 2015. "Integrated Care Delivery and Health Care Seeking by Chronically-III Patients – A Case-Control Study of Rural Henan Province, China." International Journal for Equity in Health 14 (1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-015-0221-8</u>.
- Siddiqui, M. Ruby, Nageswara Rao Velidi, Surendra Pati, Nilambar Rath, Akshay K. Kanungo, Amiya K. Bhanjadeo, Bandaru Bhaskar Rao, et al. 2009. "Integration of Leprosy Elimination into Primary Health Care in Orissa, India." *PLOS ONE* 4 (12): e8351. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0008351.
- Sime, Heven, Kebede Deribe, Ashenafi Assefa, Melanie J. Newport, Fikre Enquselassie, Abeba Gebretsadik, Amha Kebede, et al. 2014. "Integrated Mapping of Lymphatic Filariasis and Podoconiosis: Lessons Learnt from Ethiopia." *Parasites & Vectors* 7, no. 1 (August 27): 397. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1756-3305-7-397</u>.
- Smith, Susan M., Hassan Soubhi, Martin Fortin, Catherine Hudon, and Tom O'Dowd. 2012. "Managing Patients with Multimorbidity: Systematic Review of Interventions in Primary Care and Community Settings." *BMJ* 345: e5205.
- Sparkes, Susan, Antonio Duran, and Joseph Kutzin. 2017. "A System-Wide Approach to Analysing Efficiency Across Health Programmes." *Health Financing Diagnostics & Guidance 2*. Geneva: World Health Organization. http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254644/1/9789241511964-eng.pdf?ua=1.
- Starfield, B., J. Hyde, J. Gervas, and I. Heath. 2008. "The Concept of Prevention: A Good Idea Gone Astray?" *Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health* 62 (7): 580–83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2007.071027</u>.
- Tarekegn, Shegaw Mulu, Leslie Sue Lieberman, and Vincentas Giedraitis. 2014. "Determinants of Maternal Health Service Utilization in Ethiopia: Analysis of the 2011 Ethiopian Demographic and Health Survey." *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth* 14, no. 1 (May 7): 161. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-14-161.
- Taylor, Carl E., and Robert L. Parker. 1987. "Integrating PHC Services: Evidence from Narangwal, India." *Health Policy and Planning* 2 (2): 150–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/2.2.150</u>.
- Thokala, Praveen, Nancy Devlin, Kevin Marsh, Rob Baltussen, Meindert Boysen, Zoltan Kalo, Thomas Longrenn, et al. 2016. "Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis for Health Care Decision Making—An Introduction: Report 1 of the ISPOR MCDA Emerging Good Practices Task Force." *Value in Health* 19 (1): 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2015.12.003.
- Topp, Stephanie M, Seye Abimbola, Rohina Joshi, and Joel Negin. 2017. "How to Assess and Prepare Health Systems in Low- and Middle-Income Countries for Integration of Services—A Systematic Review." *Health Policy and Planning*, December. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/heapol/czx169</u>.
- Tuladhar, J. M., and John Stoeckel. 1982. "The Relative Impacts of Vertical and Integrated FP/MCH Programs in Rural Nepal." *Studies in Family Planning* 13 (10): 275–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1965850</u>.
- Uebel, Kerry, Andy Guise, Daniella Georgeu, Christopher Colvin, and Simon Lewin. 2013. "Integrating HIV Care into Nurse-Led Primary Health Care Services in South Africa: A Synthesis of Three Linked Qualitative Studies." *BMC Health Services Research* 13 (May): 171. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6963-13-171.

UHC2030. 2018. "Statement on Sustainability and Transition."

https://www.uhc2030.org/fileadmin/uploads/uhc2030/Documents/About_UHC2030/UHC2030_ Working_Groups/2017_Transition_working_group_docs/UHC2030_Statement_on_sustainabilit y_and_transition_Oct_2018.pdf.

- Unger, Jean-Pierre, Pierre De Paepe, and Andrew Green. 2003. "A Code of Best Practice for Disease Control Programmes to Avoid Damaging Health Care Services in Developing Countries." *The International Journal of Health Planning and Management* 18 (S1): S27–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hpm.723</u>.
- Uwimana, J., D. Jackson, H. Hausler, and C. Zarowsky. 2012. "Health System Barriers to Implementation of Collaborative TB and HIV Activities Including Prevention of Mother to Child Transmission in South Africa." *Tropical Medicine & International Health* 17 (5): 658–65. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3156.2012.02956.x</u>.
- Warren, Charlotte E., Susannah H. Mayhew, and Jonathan Hopkins. 2017. "The Current Status of Research on the Integration of Sexual and Reproductive Health and HIV Services." Studies in Family Planning 48 (2): 91–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/sifp.12024</u>.
- World Health Organization. 2000. *The World Health Report 2000: Health Systems: Improving Performance*. World Health Organization.
- ———. 2007. Everybody's Business: Strengthening Health Systems to Improve Health Outcomes: WHO's Framework for Action. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- ———. 2008. The World Health Report 2008: Primary Health Care Now More Than Ever. WHO. http://www.who.int/whr/2008/en/.
- ----. 2018. "Global Health Observatory Data." https://www.who.int/gho/en/.
- Yaya, Yaliso, Kristiane Tislevoll Eide, Ole Frithjof Norheim, and Bernt Lindtjørn. 2014. "Maternal and Neonatal Mortality in South-West Ethiopia: Estimates and Socio-Economic Inequality." PLOS ONE 9, no. 4 (April 30, 2014): e96294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0096294</u>.
- Youngkong, Sitaporn, Rob Baltussen, Sripen Tantivess, Adun Mohara, and Yot Teerawattananon. 2012. "Multicriteria Decision Analysis for Including Health Interventions in the Universal Health Coverage Benefit Package in Thailand." *Value in Health* 15 (6): 961–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2012.06.006</u>.